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MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:36 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 22, 2012 Regular Meeting.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
2.0 Public Comment

None

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Recognition of 2011-12 Staff and Board of Education Retirees*
President Burns addressed the meeting attendees, describing the contributions of the retirees. Cathy Conley served as Attendance Clerk and will be much missed by the students. Ted Salter served as the Industrial Arts teacher and, for several years, as Coach for the Golf Team. Catherine Menconeri served as an Elementary Teacher and initiated the Whale Watch trip. Laurie Walters served as an Elementary Teacher who excelled in integrating students of different backgrounds into the class and creating a classroom filled with joy and energy.
Mrs. Menconeri then addressed the Board and the attendees, as both a teacher and a parent, commending the work of the staff at Chancellor Livingston, noting that at each grade level, people were always ready to help. Mrs. Menconeri expressed pride in being a part of this teaching staff.

President Burns also spoke in recognition of 12 years of Board service by Elissa Cascio. Mrs. Cascio held the position of President for three years and Vice President for five years. Mrs. Cascio was commended for her focus on the positive aspects of the school community, her work in helping to develop the policy on bullying and harassment in advance of the State requirement, and her work in representing Rhinebeck in the Dutchess County School Boards Association. 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to take a brief recess at 7:50 pm to enjoy cake and companionship in celebration of the retirees.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
President Burns recalled the meeting to order at 8:12 pm.
4.2
Rhinebeck Police Department SRO Program*
Sgt. Dunn outlined the purpose of the SRO program, as proposed. The program would afford the Police Department the opportunity to establish a relationship with the students within the framework of curriculum and program needs as outlined in discussions with the administrators. Sgt. Dunn offered the example of working within the Health Curriculum to provide presentations relating to prescription medications and drug abuse. The officers would not be present in the roles of hall monitors, security guards or disciplinarians, but rather as individuals familiar with the students and available for providing information and developing positive contacts. 

Officer Imperato, who is currently serving as an SRO in the Red Hook Central School District, described her training as an SRO and her activities in the Red Hook schools, which have involved accompanying students to Field Day activities, recess activities, and lunchroom time in the elementary grades, as well providing presentations on driving and other age-appropriate issues for the secondary grades. Officer Imperato is a resource for students who may be experiencing difficulties at home and need temporary shelter as well as a resource for the school with truancy and bullying issues. The program is flexible, with one day a week comprising 5 hours devoted to the program. Officer Imperato stressed the importance of building trust with the students over the course of time between the elementary and secondary years, beginning with such interactions as safety during Halloween trick-or-treat activities, to advice for older students on how to celebrate Halloween without throwing eggs, to advice on safe driving.
Sgt. Dunn noted that the program for Rhinebeck would depend on what the Principals would request as the type of courses they would like to have covered. The District’s program needs would drive the number of hours needed.
A brief discussion followed about the District’s experience with the SRO program that was in place last year. Dr. Davenport noted that the program had not lasted for a long time and Sgt. Grieb’s services were shared so it was not possible to develop meaningful data on the impact on the Rhinebeck schools in particular. However, in regard to a previous assignment, Dr. Davenport noted that the SRO program in that school spanned two years and was very effective in developing a positive climate. 
Sgt. Dunn added that in the case of Rhinebeck, the SROs would, for example, review the requirements in Education Law for the Health curriculum teaching about prescription drugs, the abuse of which is now a big issue, and would then add information from public health law to that curriculum. Sgt. Dunn clarified that while several of the officers on the Rhinebeck force have completed training as SROs, other personnel who have not had such training could be brought in, as needs dictate, because of their particular expertise. The example given was of a need for a unit on DWI, for which a Trooper with more experience in the subject matter  would be called upon, despite not having SRO training.
Sgt. Dunn has available a contract drawn for another district. A review of the needs identified by the Rhinebeck administrators that could then be adapted to that contract would require participation by the Village Mayor, counsel for the Village, Mr. Phelan, counsel for the District and the Principals. If the Board were to commit to the program by early summer, it could be ready to go in September.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Facilities: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee had reviewed a proposal from ANIE for the establishment of a memorial garden at CLS, which appears to be a good project. There is also a proposal from the Class of 1962 to donate a tree in memory of deceased Class members. The Committee also discussed the situation of shade trees at CLS. After reviewing photos taken by Mr. Tieder depicting the shade trees at the Mill Road Elementary School, it was determined that more shade trees would be beneficial at CLS. During the coming school year, Mr. Tieder will be re-locating trees already on school property, from wooded areas to appropriate spots in the CLS playground area. Also during the summer, Mr. Tieder will be reviewing changes to the traffic pattern at CLS to improve safety. Mrs. Hatter is working on placement of the congratulatory banners for the Class of 2012.
Audit: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee met twice since the last Board meeting. Wording in the charter will be changed to refer to the Superintendent and Assistant Superintendent as “invited guests” rather than as “ex afficianados.” Language relating to the composition of the Committee and requisite skills for Committee members will be amended to reflect the ability of the Board to appoint or remove members when and as needed. Language relating to the role and responsibilities of the Chairperson noted in the Meetings and Notifications section will also be amended. Discussion was held on various other matters before the committee, including: selection of a new claims auditor if needed, improvements to procedures relating to the Extra Classroom Activity Fund, development of a Purchasing Manual, the goal for the development of a disaster recovery plan by August, documentation of position tasks in the business office, lack of a reserve fund policy, and the deficit-based operation of the lunch program. The Committee also met with and reviewed the Engagement Letter with Mr. Preusser, the District’s current independent auditor. The Committee will review a list provided by BOCES of local internal auditor possibilities. 
CDEP: President Burns reported that New York State has received a waiver from NCLB requirements. This sets in motion a number of complicated changes, explained in a document sent by SED. The changes relating to accountability groups and college and career readiness will probably have the greatest impact. Expectations for special education students are still up in the air. The use of vertical teams for setting the goals previously driven by NCLB will be replaced with school-based inquiry teams which will be more building-specific. The Student Support Services and Technology Vertical Teams likely will remain as currently constituted. The current CDEP plan expires at the end of this year.
Discussion followed about the Board’s role in setting the goals, how Board input should be channeled, the timeline for Board input, and the inclusion of the APPR’s in the goals.
4.4 
BOE Summer Meeting Schedule* 

Mr. Phelan noted that although the Board will not be adopting the calendar of Board meetings for 2012-2013 until the organizational meeting in early July, it is important that plans be made as soon as possible for the summer meetings since people are often away and there must be a quorum available for each meeting. If a quorum is not going to be available for any projected date, then that meeting must be rescheduled. He asked the Board members to let the Clerk know whether or not they are available for the projected dates. Since it is critical for everyone to be present for the Board retreat and for the goal-setting session, the schedule for those events may be rolled into the early Fall, as schedules dictate.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns reported that she attended the LHCOSS Scholastic Dinner, along with the Superintendent and the Valedictorian and Salutatorian, and she reported that it was a great opportunity to spend time with those accomplished students.

Mr. Phelan commented on how uplifting it had been to see so many students recognized at the Athletic and Academic Awards ceremonies. President Burns seconded Mr. Phelan’s comments and added that the support from the community for these students was very impressive. Vice President Slayton added that it was notable that a large number of teams were recognized by MHAL as All Academic Teams, meaning that not just one member, but the team as a whole achieved a high level of academic excellence. Mrs. Cascio added that she believes it was 12 Varsity Teams that earned that distinction. Mr. Phelan commended Mr. Boucher for involving the student athletes in taking an active part in running the Athletic Awards event.
5.2
Old Business 
Dr. Kantaros commented on the petition received recently by the Board members regarding the Latin program and expressed interest in seeing if the program could be continued as a .2 FTE position if there were sufficient participation. Further discussion will be held at the Curriculum Committee level.
A brief discussion followed about the Board’s interest in the SRO program and whether there was interest, at least conceptually. Mrs. Cascio commented on the responses received from students in a recent survey indicating a lack of conviction that the community cared about them, and she believes that the SRO program, if done right, could build a relationship between the SROs and the students and also build town, village and school collaboration and support school climate and curriculum. Mr. Phelan clarified that it is difficult to say what effect the previous program had since it was only part-time and for only one year. It would be necessary to take a chance on a program like this and look for the impact over the course of a number of years. The officers who would be involved in this program are from the community, already known to many, and there would likely be continuity. School climate indicators would be seen over the course of time.
Agreement was expressed on seeing the proposal as developed by the Principals and the Rhinebeck Police, and then reviewing the cost and funding possibilities. 
Mr. Phelan summarized that the sense of the Board appeared to be that he proceed with connecting the Police Department with the Building Principals, reviewing how this could be afforded, and getting back to the Board in early July to determine how Board members wished to proceed.
5.3
Public Comment

A member of the public addressed the Board to express support for the SRO program and to comment favorably about the antibullying program, but to express concern about the lack of a substance abuse awareness program. The success with the PTSO’s support of a Health and Wellness Day was noted. The event made available various health professionals to provide feedback for participating BMS students who were quite eager in asking questions. It was noted however, that in the ensuing two months, when another presentation was scheduled, the 8th Grade students disengaged from the activities and had become too self-conscious. In the absence of a program similar to the anti-bullying program, an SRO program as outlined by Sgt. Dunn would be a great education resource. A sustained and comprehensive program is needed in the High School as well. The PTSO has been helping to get this kind of information into the school and can be a resource for the Board as well.
 5.4
Other

The Board members and Mr. Phelan briefly discussed the Thompson Trust grant. Mr. Phelan clarified that the grant had been developed without much input from the District. The Bard recipients will be meeting with Mr. Kreps. Some of the targeted programs will involve BMS students. Young Rhinebeck and the Rhinebeck Science Foundation were involved in some of the discussions.
Mrs. Cascio thanked her colleagues and Messrs. Phelan and Burnell for working with her over the years. She recalled that when first elected to Board service, she had responded to a reporter’s question by saying that her agenda was to leave the District better than when she found it. Mrs. Cascio noted that the work requires a team effort and thanked everyone for their work and patience. 
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.2  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the establishment of a memorial garden to be located at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, in memory of Brian Butler and Jack Haupin, deceased members of the Rhinebeck Central School District staff, as well as other members of the staff who might pass on while in service to the school district, such memorial to be established and maintained at no cost to the school district, to be funded through donations, as specified. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of a gift certificate in the amount of $345 from the Rhinebeck High School Class of 1962 for the purchase and planting of a tree to be planted on the school grounds in memory of deceased classmates William Dedrick, Noreen Doyle, Edward Hansen, Charlene Heeb, Christopher Nichols, David Sigler, and Landon Sipperly, as specified. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the appointment of Jessica Valdes as a long-term substitute in the position of Science teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, having commenced on March 19, 2012, to conclude at the end of the 2011-12 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 7 BA ($60,863, at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence and leave extension granted to Kristin Koegel, Grade 8 Science teacher at Bulkeley Middle School.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5  Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of the 2012-13 CSE/CPSE Committee Chairs, CSE/CPSE parent members, and CSE/CPSE Committee members. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED 
6.6  Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Summer 2012 pupil personnel and administrative services work.  (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to recertify the District’s Plan for Shared Decision-Making and Structured Participation.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 Motion by Slayton, seconded by upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,929, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of grade level chairs for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School for the 2010-2011 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.10 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation of funds from the Rhinebeck Varsity Swim Team Booster Club, Inc. that will fully support the implementation of a Girls’ Varsity Swim team during the Fall 2012 sports season, the specific dollar amount to be determined, with the anticipation of the same action in September 2012 to fully support a Boys Varsity Swim Team during the Winter 2012-13 sports season. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to move into executive session at 9:49 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular individual.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
[Mr. Phelan departed the Executive Session at 10:17 pm.]

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 11:15 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Deirdre Burns as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion to adjourn at 11:16 pm  PS (MF)  carried 6-0

8.0 Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:16 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Deirdre Burns

Clerk Pro Tempore

